
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  11th December 2015
Present:
Councillors James Burton (Chair), Clark Mitchell and David Howes
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties)
Jim French


(Desborough)

Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Victor Woodcock

(Burton Latimer)
Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)
Trevor Nash

(Counties)
Sandra Nash

(Counties)
Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Gloria Moore

(Grange)
Brent Woodford

(Ashley)
Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Darren Ibell

(Housing)

Mark Dickenson

(Finance)

15.TF.54
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Steve Bellamy, Maggie Don and Mike Tebbut. Apologies were also received from Reg Carvell and Moira Brown.
15.TF.55
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.TF.56
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 12th November 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.TF.57
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
15.TF.46 – Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel – Repair Reporting Review
It was noted that an in-depth discussion had been held at the previous meeting of the forum. The HRA update and capital programme was an item later in the agenda.
15.TF.58
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
 
None

15.TF.59 
PUBLICITY FOR UNIVERSAL CREDIT & TENANT SATISFACTION SURVEY 2016

Publicity for Universal Credit

Leona Mantle attended the meeting and provided a brief presentation on proactive publicity being undertaken by KBC’s Housing Team around the Universal Credit (UC) roll-out. 
The forum noted that currently only 15 claimants were in receipt of Universal Credit, although this was anticipated to increase during the course of 2016. KBC had created a list of potential claimants, mostly single tenants of working age, aged under-40 as these individuals were more likely to be in and out of the benefits system. To date, 157 potential claimants had been identified with an aim to ensure that they were prepared for UC and had the ability to manage that benefit when the time came. In reality, this would mean ensuring the tenant had access to the internet and relevant budgetary skills. There would be focus on early intervention as KBC did not want tenants getting into debt, so the priority was to identify tenants that may struggle in order to support them as early as possible, to build a picture of tenant support needs and to ensure that tenants knew who to contact if they became concerned about their ability to pay their rent. 
The meeting was advised that leaflets had been sent to the target group to explain the UC rollout. In addition, a covering letter and questionnaire had been sent to allow the Housing Team a better understanding of tenants’ situations as well as providing up-to-date contact details so any future correspondence could be made swiftly through a tenant’s preferred method of contact. 

The forum appreciated the look and layout of the questionnaire and leaflets, but raised concerns that UC administration was digital by default. The meeting was assured that sufficient support would be provided to enable applicants to make claims online. 
Tenant Satisfaction Survey
The meeting heard that it was vitally important that the Housing Team based its service development on feedback received from tenants. The Council had purchased a survey from Housemark, the general housing benchmarking organisation, to gain insight into how tenants perceived their estates, the services provided by the Council and housing in general. It was noted that the results of the survey would allow comparison of services against other local and national housing providers.
A market research company had been employed to survey all sheltered housing tenants and 600 general needs tenants. The survey and a covering letter would be sent on 11th January 2016 to advise how and why the survey was being undertaken. In order to incentivise returns, a £200 prize draw had been included as part of the survey. An independent company would analyse the anonymised data, the anonymity allowing tenants surveyed to provide honest responses.
Once results had been collated and analysed they could be used to prioritise services and would also be shared with the forum. The data obtained would be used as a baseline with which to compare future results to see whether results were improving. 
15.TF.60
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME 

Darren Ibell provided the forum with a verbal update on the HRA capital programme.


The meeting was supplied with initial ideas for the 2016/17 Capital Programme in light of the recent financial settlement from central government. It was noted that any figures supplied were provisional until the Executive Committee made spending decisions in Spring 2016. 


The forum heard that a 1% rent reduction for the next four years would result in a £474k reduction in resources in the first year with £4.8m over the four year period. Other financial pressures included a requirement to sell high value void properties and market rents for tenants with household incomes above £30k. Based on these pressures, it was estimated that there would be a reduction in Capital Programme resources of £459k for 2016/17.

Tenant priorities had been identified as:-

· Improving the housing stock
· Investing in day to day services
· Building new homes
In reviewing the Capital Programme, priority had been given to projects that maintained the Decent Homes status, dealt with Health and Safety issues, resulted in savings to maintenance budgets, attracted external funding and helped to generate additional income.
A balanced programme of stock investment had been created that would recognise the different needs of different parts of the housing stock to ensure homes were viable and easy to let over the long term. The programme also addressed changing patterns of demand for housing with a conversion at Barnes Close to create two new smaller properties. Cuts had been made to wider community objectives (security, environmental improvements, energy efficiencies) but it was hoped that additional income could be generated from the Housing Revenue Account to close the identified funding gap.

Overall the HRA Capital Programme for 2016/17 had a value of £3.9m compared to £4.059m for 2015/16. The split between regeneration and component renewal had been altered to 70:30 from the traditional 60:40 split. These figures were subject to Executive Committee approval.

In relation to regeneration investment schemes, Homes for the Future and Hampden Crescent schemes were noted, with external wall insulation being scaled down due to a reduction in external funding opportunities. The Barnes Close remodelling was anticipated to cost £35k and would bring an underused office back into the rental stream as two one-bed flats. Environmental improvements would be made to the Highfield Estate with bin stores and foyer improvements and the “Sparkles” scheme would be rolled out to all sheltered housing accommodation.

Component renewal programmes would include replacements of roofs, windows and doors, kitchens, bathrooms, boilers, fire doors and communal entry doors. Figures were supplied for the estimated cost of these projects. 

The forum heard that customer involvement was very important to the service and a review would be undertaken to enable tenants to have real input and say in works going forward. Increased tenant scrutiny of project procurement, site management and quality of products delivered was welcomed.

Work was ongoing in relation to the Asset Management Strategy, the aims of which were:-

· Ensuring stock met the needs of the Borough

· Maintaining and ensuring an acceptable housing standard

· Compliance with statutory requirements

· Ensuring assets continued to generate acceptable income

· Enable prioritisation of investment within resource constraints

· Ensure delivery of aims above delivered value for money

· Attempt to reduce voids using planned maintenance
The meeting heard that KBC had joined a procurement club with 52 other housing providers that would enable economies of scale through collective buying power. An example was provided to show that an approximate cost saving of £180 per unit on replacement boilers could be achieved utilising the procurement club. If this level of saving could be replicated across all materials such as windows and doors, then overall savings could be vast. 
Other opportunities coming forward included contractual procurement, external grant identification and the adoption of a more commercial viewpoint. It was hoped that a shift in asset management culture by focussing on critical elements rather than “nice to have” investment would allow a move from reactive to proactive work that would fulfil the service’ objectives of professionalism, customer focus and cost effectiveness.
The forum heard that 13th January Executive Committee would receive the draft HRA revenue and capital programme, with the forum scheduled to meet the next day. February’s meeting of the forum would consider proposed rental levels for 2016/17 which would be reported back to the Executive Committee for formal setting on 18th February. Draft reports would be supplied to the next meeting of the forum.
15.TF.61
CONNECT
John Conway advised the Forum that the December edition of Connect would be delivered by Monday 14th December.
15.TF.62
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
The meeting noted that a lot of information had been supplied to the previous meeting of the forum and work was underway to produce an action plan that could be brought to a future meeting. There was also an intention to examine the Overview element of the panel for the next meeting. Thanks were offered to officers for their efforts in working with the panel. Finally, it was noted that the panel itself had received a Christmas card of thanks from a KBC tenants appreciative of the work that they had undertaken. 
15.TF.63
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

It was reported that during 2016 information would be brought to the forum regarding a joint project with the NHS, seeking member views and providing a project report. The link between housing and health was an obvious one, but engaging with the NHS was not a straightforward process. 
15.TF.64
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Victor Woodcock
15.TF.65
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum was Thursday 10th December 2015. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.40pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 1
11.12.15

